## UNIVERSITY<sup>OF</sup> BIRMINGHAM

# University of Birmingham Research at Birmingham

### Beyond 'Revenge Porn': The Continuum of Image-Based Sexual Abuse

McGlynn, C; Rackley, Erika; Houghton, Ruth

DOI:

10.1007/s10691-017-9343-2

License:

Creative Commons: Attribution (CC BY)

Document Version

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Citation for published version (Harvard):

McGlynn, C, Rackley, E & Houghton, Ř 2017, 'Beyond 'Revenge Porn': The Continuum of Image-Based Sexual Abuse', *Feminist Legal Studies*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10691-017-9343-2

Link to publication on Research at Birmingham portal

Publisher Rights Statement: Checked for eligibility: 27/04/2017

#### General rights

Unless a licence is specified above, all rights (including copyright and moral rights) in this document are retained by the authors and/or the copyright holders. The express permission of the copyright holder must be obtained for any use of this material other than for purposes permitted by law.

•Users may freely distribute the URL that is used to identify this publication.

- •Users may download and/or print one copy of the publication from the University of Birmingham research portal for the purpose of private study or non-commercial research.
- •User may use extracts from the document in line with the concept of 'fair dealing' under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (?)

•Users may not further distribute the material nor use it for the purposes of commercial gain.

Where a licence is displayed above, please note the terms and conditions of the licence govern your use of this document.

When citing, please reference the published version.

#### Take down policy

While the University of Birmingham exercises care and attention in making items available there are rare occasions when an item has been uploaded in error or has been deemed to be commercially or otherwise sensitive.

If you believe that this is the case for this document, please contact UBIRA@lists.bham.ac.uk providing details and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate.

Download date: 17. Apr. 2024



#### Beyond 'Revenge Porn': The Continuum of Image-Based Sexual Abuse

Clare McGlynn<sup>1</sup> · Erika Rackley<sup>2</sup> · Ruth Houghton<sup>1</sup>

© The Author(s) 2017. This article is an open access publication

Abstract In the last few years, many countries have introduced laws combating the phenomenon colloquially known as 'revenge porn'. While new laws criminalising this practice represent a positive step forwards, the legislative response has been piecemeal and typically focuses only on the practices of vengeful ex-partners. Drawing on Liz Kelly's (Surviving sexual violence. Polity Press, Cambridge, 1988) pioneering work, we suggest that 'revenge porn' should be understood as just one form of a range of gendered, sexualised forms of abuse which have common characteristics, forming what we are conceptualising as the 'continuum of imagebased sexual abuse'. Further, we argue that image-based sexual abuse is on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence. We suggest that this twin approach may enable a more comprehensive legislative and policy response that, in turn, will better reflect the harms to victim-survivors and lead to more appropriate and effective educative and preventative strategies.

 $\label{lem:keywords} \textbf{Keywords} \ \ \text{Revenge porn} \cdot \text{Image-based sexual abuse} \cdot \text{Continuum of sexual violence} \cdot \text{Non-consensual pornography} \cdot \text{Online abuse}$ 

Published online: 16 March 2017

Birmingham Law School, The University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham B15 2TT, UK



<sup>☐</sup> Clare McGlynn clare.mcglynn@durham.ac.uk

Durham Law School, Durham University, Palatine Centre, Stockton Road, Durham DH1 3LE, 11K

#### Introduction

In the last few years, many countries have introduced laws combating the phenomenon colloquially known as 'revenge porn', with many more debating possible reform. 'Revenge porn' is typically understood as the non-consensual distribution of private, sexual images by a malicious ex-partner. It is a pernicious and gendered form of sexual abuse, the prevalence of which has increased exponentially with the ubiquity of the smart phone. While new laws criminalising this practice represent a positive step forward, the legislative response has been largely ad hoc. In particular, by focussing only, or mainly, on the paradigmatic case of the vengeful ex-partner, legislatures have failed to consider the range of abusive practices resulting from the non-consensual distribution and/or creation of private sexual images.

In this light, we propose that 'revenge porn' should be understood as just one form of a range of gendered, sexualised forms of abuse which have common characteristics forming what we have conceptualised as the 'continuum of imagebased sexual abuse'. To develop this argument, in the first part of the article we analyse various forms of image-based sexual abuse, examining the variety and similarities of these practices. We then consider the extent to which this conceptualisation reflects the reality of sexual offending and the experiences of victim-survivors, including the varied nature of the harms suffered by differently situated victim-survivors which are more than the physical harms commonly associated with the criminal law: we argue that image-based sexual abuse forms part of the continuum of sexual violence. In essence, therefore, we are making two arguments: first, that there is a continuum of practices which together form our concept of image-based sexual abuse; and, secondly, that image-based sexual abuse is on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence. We conclude by suggesting that this twin approach may enable a more comprehensive legislative and policy response that, in turn, better reflects the harms to victim-survivors and lead to more effective educative and preventative strategies (McGlynn and Rackley 2017; Salter and Crofts 2015; Hampton 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The concept of image-based sexual abuse has been developed by Clare McGlynn and Erika Rackley (2015b, 2016a, 2017). Following research briefings prepared by McGlynn and Rackley (2016b) and shared with policy-makers, this concept is beginning to be taken up in the UK national media (Hope 2016; Laville and Jones 2016) and in the UK Parliament (Maria Miller MP, Hansard, HC, 7 July 2016, col 612). Our concept is also now being taken up in the academic literature (e.g. DeKeseredy and Schwartz 2016; Henry and Powell 2016c).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> New laws have been introduced in England and Wales, Scotland, Israel, Japan, Canada, New Zealand, Victoria (Australia), and in the thirty-four states in the US. Among the countries currently debating reform are Ireland, South Africa, Iceland and parts of Australia. For further discussion, see Henry and Powell (2016b) McGlynn and Rackley (2017). In England and Wales, the Criminal Justice and Courts Act 2015, secs 33–35, criminalises the non-consensual disclosure of private, sexual images with the intention of causing distress. The provision, therefore, is restricted to disclosure only, does not cover threats, and the intent requirement cannot be satisfied by recklessly causing distress (McGlynn and Rackley 2017; Gillespie 2015).

#### The Continuum of Image-Based Sexual Abuse

The concept of the continuum of sexual violence was first developed by Liz Kelly (1988) to explain the inter-relationships between different forms of sexual violence and to challenge the notion of a hierarchy of sexual offences. Her predominant concern was to provide the conceptual tools by which women's experiences of men's violence could be better understood as they were (and still are) not reflected in the 'legal codes or analytic categories' of existing research (Kelly 1988, 74). The concept also enables women to make sense of their own experiences 'by showing how "typical" and "aberrant" male behaviour shade into one another (Kelly 1988, 75). In Kelly's work, a continuum is understood in two main ways. First, it is 'a continuous series of elements or events that pass into one another and which cannot be easily distinguished' (Kelly 1988, 76). The second meaning of continuum identifies a 'basic common character' underpinning and linking what might otherwise be seen as disparate phenomena (Kelly 1988, 76). The common character in sexual abuse is the 'abuse, intimidation, coercion, intrusion, threat and force' used to control (predominantly) women (Kelly 1988, 76). As Kelly (1988, 139) notes, identifying common characteristics is vital work for feminists in order to find the right 'names to describe women's experience[s]'. Nonetheless, identifying 'common characteristics' must not be at the expense of recognising, and acting on, the differential experience of differently situated women. As Kelly herself has commented, the continuum concept is open to development, recognising the necessity of intersectional analysis (Kelly 2012). This understanding has been clearly articulated by Fiona Vera-Gray who comments that 'although all women and girls are in some way subject to gender discrimination, all women and girls are not discriminated against in the same way. Hierarchies of worth situate women and girls in relation to each other, as well as in relation to men and boys' (Vera-Gray 2017b). Further, we need to be attentive to how these 'hierarchical structures interact and intersect with gender inequality, and how its manifestation differs according to other markers of a woman's or a girl's social location' (Vera-Gray 2017b). This is vital not just in the development of conceptual analyses relating to violence against women (Choudhry 2016), but also for subsequent policy development (Strid et al. 2013).

In developing the idea of image-based sexual abuse, our aim is to provide both a new descriptive *and* a new conceptual tool by which to understand better the nature and extent of abuse experienced predominantly by women arising from the nonconsensual creation and/or distribution of private sexual images.<sup>4</sup> Image-based sexual abuse is a term to *describe* the variety and the nature of harms women experience. It provides a means of describing experiences 'as abuse without necessarily having to name it as a particular form of sexual violence' (Kelly 1988,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The vast majority of victim-survivors are women (Whitmarsh 2015a, b; West Mercia Police 2016; Northumbria Police 2016; Wittes et al. 2016a, b), though men and boys are also targeted (Wolak and Finkelhor 2016). How victim-survivors experience these forms of abuse will obviously vary depending on their sexual identities, race and ethnicity, as well as socio-economic background, age and many other variables.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For a review of Kelly's continuum theory, including Liz Kelly's own re-assessment of her idea, see Brown and Walklate (2012).

157). It is also a valuable *concept* because it illuminates the abusive nature of the practices and the commonalities between seemingly disparate phenomena: it enables us to envision a continuum of image-based sexual abuse. Put differently, its breadth and flexibility creates a framework in which new experiences can be located and accurately understood as abusive—something which is especially important in this area where modes of perpetration rapidly change due to advances in technology.

Drawing on Kelly's pioneering work, we make two arguments: first, that there is a continuum of practices that together form our concept of image-based sexual abuse; and, secondly, that image-based sexual abuse is on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence.<sup>5</sup> In relation to our first argument, the notion of the continuum underpins the development of our concept of image-based sexual abuse which encompasses all forms of the non-consensual creation and/or distribution of private sexual images. It includes, therefore, a range of abusive behaviours beyond the familiar example of 'revenge porn', such as 'sexualised photoshopping', sexual extortion (often labelled as 'sextortion'), 'upskirting', voyeurism and many other similar forms of sexualised abuse. We developed the concept in order to bring into focus the overlapping nature of various forms of abuse, including modes and motives of perpetration, and effects on victim-survivors. We recognised that there were 'no clearly defined and discrete analytic categories' (Kelly 1988, 76) into which these forms of abuse could suitably be placed, as existing legal and discursive categories fail to encompass or understand the range and extent of abuse being experienced. The idea of the continuum based around a 'basic common character' enables connections to be revealed between different forms of abuse with important discursive, policy and legal implications. In this way, we can move beyond the discrete categories of both law and public discourse, such as 'revenge porn' or 'upskirting', to recognise the 'commonality and connections' between different forms of abuse (Vera-Gray 2017a, 20-21).

Understood as a continuum, the concept of image-based sexual abuse is sufficiently broad and flexible both to embrace new ways of perpetrating, and experiencing, these forms of abuse. Thus far, law, policy and public discourse has tended to concentrate on specific categories of activity, harm, or particular motives, often focusing on one particular example, only to find other forms of abuse excluded and ignored. Further, the activities debated and/or prohibited are generally those already identified as legal categories and offences, or they are described and labelled according to media perceptions or perpetrators' motives. The forms of abuse, therefore, are not being defined or debated according to women's (and some men's) experiences. This piecemeal approach, which also largely ignores the differential experiences of women, enables legislatures and policy-makers to pay little attention to the sexual abuse faced predominantly by women.

In developing the concept of the continuum of image-based sexual abuse, we have identified the 'common character' of the various forms of abuse as follows:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The argument that image-based sexual abuse is on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence was first presented in a lecture given by Clare McGlynn, 'More than just 'revenge porn': challenging image-based sexual abuse', at the conference 'More than Revenge: addressing the harms of 'revenge pornography', Monash University, 22 February 2016, organised by Asher Flynn, Nicola Henry and Anastasia Powell. See further McGlynn and Rackley (2017).



(i) the sexual nature of the imagery; (ii) the gendered nature of both perpetration and surviving the abuse (predominantly women as survivors of abuse and men as perpetrators); (iii) the sexualised nature of the harassment and abuse; (iv) the harms as breaches of fundamental rights to dignity, sexual autonomy and sexual expression; and, finally, (v) the minimisation of these forms of abuse in public discourse, law and policy. However, while all forms of image-based sexual abuse share a common sexual, sexualised and abusive essence or character, as we shall see, they are perpetrated in a wide variety and growing number of guises.

#### The Limits of 'Revenge Porn'

Public policy and media debate on this topic usually begins with the activity labelled as 'revenge porn'. This typically involves an ex-partner (usually a man) posting consensually created private sexual pictures or videos of their former partners (usually a woman) online and without consent, and in order to exact 'revenge' following the break-up of their relationship. The images are routinely reposted across the Internet, via social media, or on pornography websites including those specially dedicated to 'revenge porn'.

'Revenge porn' is disturbingly big business. Before it was shut down in 2012, Hunter Moore's notorious 'Is Anyone Up?' website, which regularly featured 'revenge porn', was said to receive over 300,000 unique visitors a day (Lee 2012). Though figures vary, and date quickly, it is estimated that there are around 3000 dedicated 'revenge porn' websites (DeKeseredy and Schwartz 2016), and more than 30 sites operating in the UK (Ridley 2015). These sites host images of women and sometimes men, but it the images of women that are more frequently viewed and commented on (Whitmarsh 2015a, b). Not surprisingly in this light, the evidence on prevalence suggests high levels of abuse and a gendered impact. In the first year following the criminalization of 'revenge porn' in England and Wales, over 200 cases were prosecuted (Crown Prosecution Service 2016, 11; BBC News 2016a). This is likely to be the tip of the iceberg, with earlier data revealing over 1000 incidents reported to police in a nine-month period (Sherlock 2016). Further, organisations supporting survivors of domestic abuse report the increasing use of technology, and specifically distribution and threats to distribute private sexual images, as part and parcel of the process of coercive control and domestic abuse. <sup>6</sup> A considerable proportion of the complainants are women<sup>7</sup> and of those accessing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Freedom of Information requests have shown that in the West Mercia area, 37 of the 44 complainants were women, in the Northumbria area 47 of the 56 complainants were women (West Mercia Police 2016; Northumbria Police 2016). See also, the news report that states that 80% of the complainants in Bristol were women (Churchill 2016).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See, for example, Scottish Women's Aid campaign to 'Stop Revenge Porn', available at: http://www.scottishwomensaid.org.uk/node/1940. Accessed 16 November 2016; Women's Aid campaign regarding online and digital abuse available at: https://www.womensaid.org.uk/information-support/what-is-domestic-abuse/onlinesafety/. Accessed 16 November 2016; Women's Aid Ireland, 'Digital Abuse of Women: The Challenge of Online and Technology Abuse, Shaming and Stalking in Intimate Partner Relationships' available at https://www.womensaid.ie/download/pdf/digital\_abuse\_of\_women\_information\_guide.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.

support via the UK's Revenge Porn Helpline, the vast majority are women (Government Equalities Office 2015).<sup>8</sup>

The 'revenge porn' moniker is also used to describe the growing problem of hacked private sexual images being shared online. In 2014, for example, over 200 sexual images of women, many well-known celebrities, were hacked or stolen and went viral (Farrell 2014)<sup>9</sup>; and similar hacks occur with regularity (Hyland 2016; Daley 2016). While often labelled 'revenge porn', these incidents have also often been granted new monikers by the media—'Celebgate' or 'The Fappening'—terms which invariably serve to minimise the harms experienced by victim-survivors.

The harms experienced as a result of all of these forms of abuse are considerable (McGlynn and Rackley 2017; Bates 2017) and are evidence of the common character of different forms of image-based sexual abuse. As well as the abuse of trust and privacy, and the breach of the victim-survivor's fundamental rights to dignity, sexual autonomy and sexual expression, there is often vicious harassment and abuse which is highly gendered and sexualised (Citron and Franks 2014, 353). The sexual double standard prevails as the abuse meted out typically castigates women for traversing expected norms of femininity and sexuality, and often involves sexual and sexualised language and threats, including rape threats (Citron and Franks 2014, 353; Jane 2014). The harassment becomes 'a team sport' as 'cyber-mobs' 'compete to be the most offensive, the most abusive' (Citron 2014, 5). Often social media profiles, names and addresses are revealed online, resulting in the very real threat of physical violence.

In recounting their experiences of harassment and abuse following 'revenge porn', victim-survivors have described the harms suffered as a form of sexual assault. Actor Jennifer Lawrence, whose private sexual photos were hacked and distributed worldwide, described what happened as a 'sex crime' (Rifkind 2014; Arthur 2014; Rickman 2014). Other victim-survivors have made similar arguments in public debates, with YouTuber Chrissy Chambers describing her experiences as 'sexual assault' and another victim-survivor stating that '[h]ow anyone can fail to see revenge porn as a sexual crime is beyond me' (*The Yorkshire Post* 2016).

The term 'revenge porn', therefore, neither adequately describes the activities for which it is used, nor does it convey the nature and extent of the harms perpetrated. Further, while many of the new laws enacted in this area cover some aspects of 'revenge porn', most remain restricted in scope and offer only limited redress. <sup>11</sup> As discussed below, the term is at once too narrow and applied too widely. The continuum of image-based sexual abuse goes beyond this and it includes the nonconsensual *creation* and distribution of private sexual images.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Such as the requirement in English law, for example, that the offender has a direct, not reckless, intention to cause the specific victim-survivor distress (Gillespie 2015).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Statistics from the US Cyber Civil Rights Initiative (2013) found that 90% of the victim-survivors of 'revenge porn' were women. See also (Lenhart et al. 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> The perpetrator, Ryan Collins was sentenced to 18 months in prison in October 2016 (France-Presse 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Chambers states "the reality is that what happened to me was a form of sexual assault, and it should be treated that way by the law", see <a href="https://www.change.org/p/protect-victims-end-revenge-porn-now-accessed">https://www.change.org/p/protect-victims-end-revenge-porn-now-accessed</a> 16 November 2016

#### The Confines of Conventional Voyeurism

There are many ways in which private sexual images are created without consent, some of which are covered by current criminal laws, an example being voyeurism. Conventionally understood, voyeurism is the surreptitious viewing, and/or photographing or recording of images, of sexual or 'private acts' for the purposes of sexual gratification, where the perpetrator knows the other person does not consent to being observed for sexual gratification, with perpetrators colloquially described as 'peeping toms'. <sup>12</sup> In England and Wales, this conduct appears to be increasing in prevalence with reported incidents rising steeply (Office for National Statistics 2015, Appendix tables). Nonetheless, the laws on voyeurism provide a paradigmatic example of existing social and legal categories focussing only on narrowly defined conduct and from a perpetrator's perspective, thereby failing to reflect the experiences of victim-survivors. The commonplace label and reference to 'peeping' also serves to minimise the impact and significance of the conduct, as with so many other labels in this area.

Specifically, voyeurism laws tackle a very particular form of conduct, namely spying on 'private' acts (conventionally understood) for the purposes of sexual gratification. It does not include, therefore, the many ways in which voyeuristic abuse is now perpetrated. First, the 'sexual motive' requirement precludes those who perpetrate this form of abuse for a myriad of other purposes including causing distress to the victim-survivor, to secure notoriety or bond with a friendship group, or for financial gain (Minting 2016; Newsletter 2015). 13 In recent years, there have been a number of high profile cases involving the non-consensual recording and distribution of private sexual images in which the perpetrators, while not necessarily involving the necessary mens rea for the offence of voyeurism, have caused their victims significant harms. For example, in 2010, US university student, Tyler Clementi committed suicide after his roommate covertly filmed, and later streamed, him having a 'sexual encounter' with a man (Pilkington 2010). In Australia, a woman was left, in the words of the judge sentencing the perpetrators, with 'her whole world ... shattered, her dignity stolen ... her self-worth destroyed' 14 after a film of her having consensual sex was live-streamed, without her knowledge, to six others watching next door (Richardson 2012, 151). While in these notorious cases the police and prosecutors have shoe-horned the circumstances into other offences and secured convictions, it is unlikely to be happening in all such cases. Victim-survivors will not know there are other offences that might encompass their experiences, and many police, prosecutors and perpetrators are likely to be similarly unaware. Furthermore, shoe-horning practices into conventional privacy-related offences risks obscuring the nature of the abuse and reducing any potential expressive effect of the criminal law.

Further, technological advances have created means of harassment and abuse, such as the taking of private sexual images in public, which do not fit within the



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> For example, Sexual Offences Act 2003 section 67–68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See for example, *R v D* where a defendant claimed the filming was part of a photographic project: http://devonchambers.co.uk/component/content/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=36&Itemid=149. Accessed 16 November 2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Acting Justice Nield quoted in Knaus and Inman (2013).

traditional confines of voyeurism. 'Private', in the context of voyeurism, means a specific place conventionally understood as a distinct location, such as the home, toilet or changing room. Such provisions are a clear demonstration of how legal categories based on supposedly isolated forms of conduct and for specific purposes leave many victim-survivors unprotected. Laws, as currently interpreted and enacted, therefore largely fail to cover the range of experiences of abuse. If we focus instead on the harms experienced by victim-survivors, and acknowledge a range of activities on a continuum, we would recognise the links between different forms of abuse and act accordingly. The nature and harms of voyeurism discussed above help to identify the 'common character' of image-based sexual abuse, as further evidenced by examining the phenomenon of 'upskirting'.

#### The Invisibility of 'Upskirting'

The most glaring omission from conventional voyeurism laws is the failure to encompass the practice of 'upskirting'. This involves the non-consensual taking of images of an individual's pubic area underneath their outer clothing in public places (Gillespie 2008, 376; Spencer 2008; McGlynn and Downes 2015). As with other media-friendly monikers, the term 'upskirting' is problematic. While accurately describing the practices involved, it minimises the nature and impact of the abuse. Of course, the belittling of sexual harm is not new. However, in this case, the *terminology* itself works to hinder the understanding of these activities as harmful. This is easily demonstrated by a front page headline of the UK's largest selling daily tabloid newspaper in October 2016 reporting on a case of 'upskirting' of a flight attendant by a passenger on board a British Airways (BA) plane which read: 'Jet perv films BA girl's undercarriage' (Moyes 2016).

And, unsurprisingly, the practice is on the rise. One reason for this is that the ubiquity of smartphones and internet access make it easier to take and distribute the images. There is also an alarming array of devices specially designed for these purposes such as a camera hidden in the perpetrator's shoes (see e.g. Chong 2015; *EJInsight* 2015). Women—and the images are almost exclusively of women (Perrie 2016; *BBC News* 2016b)—have been furtively photographed or filmed on university campuses (Siegel et al. 2006, 11–12), trains (MacLaughlin 2016) and in supermarkets (Yensi 2015). The images regularly appear online on the many pornography websites dedicated to this genre. One such website exposed in a national UK newspaper reportedly receives 70,000 views a day and is valued at £130 million (Perring 2015).

Such forms of covert creation of images highlight a gap in the current ad hoc legal regimes. <sup>15</sup> As 'upskirt' images are taken in public, they generally fall outside

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> This is despite voyeurism provisions being enacted by the Government in 2002 stating that they wanted 'cases where a photographer takes indecent photographs of someone without their consent and for example posts them on the Internet or in a pornographic magazine to be treated particularly seriously by the courts' (Home Office 2002, 32). Some countries have adopted specific laws covering 'upskirting', usually following a public scandal. For example, Crimes Act 1900 A1900-40 Republication No 107, section 61(B)(5) in the Australian Capital Territory and Summary Offences Amendment (Upskirting) Act 2007 in Victoria, Australia.



of conventional voyeurism offences. Most pertinently, the person is not undertaking a 'private act'. Indeed, as Alisdair Gillespie has noted, the nature of the act they are doing—for example walking around a supermarket—is typically the very opposite of a 'private act' (Gillespie 2008, 376–377). And yet such images are archetypally 'private'. They are a recording of the genital area and/or underwear of the victim-survivor who had no intention of revealing themselves in such a way. <sup>16</sup> Therefore, as well as current laws failing to encompass the practices known as 'upskirting', we can see that the nature and harms share commonalities with other forms of image-based sexual abuse. The abuse is focused on sexual and sexualised images, the victimisation and perpetration is gendered, <sup>17</sup> the harms are often minimised and the harms are various and extend beyond any immediate risk to physical safety.

#### **Recognising Sexualised Photoshopping**

The ad hoc nature of legal regimes can also be noted when we consider the implications of photoshopping (digital manipulation of images). The concern arises where, without consent, a pornographic image is superimposed onto an individual's head/body part, such that it looks as if that individual is engaged in the pornographic activity: what we have called 'sexualised photoshopping'. Advances in technology now mean that it is often impossible to tell that edits have been made to an original image and indications suggest that a not inconsiderable proportion of nonconsensually distributed images are photoshopped. <sup>19</sup> Indeed, a market has been created around this practice, with websites offering to produce such images. <sup>20</sup> While these generated images are not 'real', the harms are very real. Many victimsurvivors experience a breach of trust as well as a loss of dignity, harassment and/or abuse (e.g. Jeffreys 2014; Blott and Martin 2016). For them it matters little whether the images were 'originally' sexual, or photoshopped. As the organisation Australian Women Against Violence Alliance (2016, 6) note: 'the fact that an image has been altered, or is even composed of images taken of different women, does not diminish the potential harm resulting from its dissemination'.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> This situation is in distinct contrast to the individual who has voluntarily exposed themselves and relinquished control over who sees the image, such as the 'streaker' at a sports event. Such situations can easily be excluded from the remit of any criminal offence by excluding 'voluntary exposure' as we recommended in our submission to the Scottish Government consultation on the Abusive Behaviour and Sexual Harm (Scotland) Bill (McGlynn and Rackley 2015a, para 4.2.2) following the provision in the Illinois Criminal Code 2012, section 11-23.5(c)(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Harms will be differentially experienced, including on the basis of sexuality, race, ethnicity, age and social class. The emphasis here is also on the commonality of gender as a locus for these forms of abuse.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> In definitional terms, we suggest that even if the original photo was public, it becomes a private image when it has been edited in this way because the person has lost any agency and freedom to choose the portrayal of their sexual self. Further, the harms are no less than in cases of other forms of image-based sexual abuse.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> In an investigation carried about by Charlotte Laws, who has campaigned in the US for laws covering 'revenge porn', an estimated twelve percent of 'non-consensual pornography' has been photoshopped, or otherwise edited and manipulated (Gladstone and Laws 2013).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> For example, the website 4Chan. For a discussion, see Gander (2016).

Sexualised photoshopping challenges legal regimes to be more reflective of the harms which victim-survivors suffer and of changing modes of perpetration. We can see here abusive practices 'shading' into one another (Kelly 1988). In terms of legal categories in English law, however, the non-consensual creation and distribution of the photoshopped image is not criminalised. Indeed, in responding to a request by one of us to extend the law to cover such manipulated images, a Government minister claimed that manipulated images, while 'still distressing', do 'not have the potential to cause the same degree of harm as the disclosure of images that record real private, sexual events' (Ministry of Justice 2016). The experiences of victim-survivors suggest otherwise. In particular, we can see similarities between the nature and harms of other forms of image-based sexual abuse and sexualised photoshopping. It is a sexualised and gendered phenomenon.

#### The Growth of Sexual Extortion

Sexual extortion (often colloquially known as 'sextortion') generally describes practices whereby perpetrators coerce individuals, often young people, into creating and/or sharing private sexual images, as well as deploying threats to force further image-creation. Alternatively, webcams, phones or data storage areas such as the iCloud are hacked to obtain consensually taken images or videos without the person's consent, with perpetrators using threats and blackmail to solicit further images and/or sexual practices and, in some cases, money (Wolak and Finkelhor 2016; Wittes et al. 2016a; Henry and Powell 2015, 2016b).

Perpetrators of sexual extortion are generally men,<sup>22</sup> with children and young adults (both women and men) the common target.<sup>23</sup> Where the victim-survivors are adults, 'women are the primary targets', leading researchers to conclude that 'adult sextortion therefore appears to be a species of violence against women' (Wittes et al. 2016a, 4).<sup>24</sup> In a recent study, one perpetrator was found to have '15,000 webcam-video captures, 900 audio recordings, and 13,000 screen captures' that were predominately of women (Wittes et al. 2016a, 2). Harms experienced by victim-survivors are similar to those who have spoken out following acts of 'revenge porn', including adverse impacts on their mental health as well as fear of physical assault (Wolak and Finkelhor 2016, 31–33). Indeed, the authors of the aforementioned study described sexual extortion as 'akin to sexual assault' and a form of 'remote sexual violence' (Wittes et al. 2016b, 4). One victim-survivor described feeling 'like [they were] being raped through a phone' (Wolak and Finkelhor 2016, 31).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See also Segall (2016).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> While English law fails in this regard, the Scottish Government included digital manipulation of images in its recent provisions [Abusive Behaviour and Sexual Harm (Scotland) Act 2016, sections 2 and 3] and the Irish Law Commission recommends such a provision (Irish Law Reform Commission 2016, paras 2.202).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Wittes et al. (2016a, 12) found that all the perpetrators were male. Wolak and Finkelhor (2016, 9) found that there were female perpetuators as well.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Wittes et al. (2016a, 12) found 71% involved only victim-survivors who were minors. See also the news report of the thousands of images of children found by the police in Scotland (Forster 2016).

The practices known as sexual extortion demonstrate the changing ways in which sexual abuse is perpetrated, here without contact between individuals and using new technologies and modes of operation not envisaged even just a few years ago. We can see the links between sexual extortion and other forms of image-based sexual abuse in terms of the impacts on victim-survivors and their experience of the harms as forms of sexual abuse, as well as the harms being generated through the nonconsensual creation and/or distribution of private sexual images. In terms of legal redress, in many jurisdictions there are a range of existing criminal offences which cover some aspects of 'sexual extortion', such as blackmail or causing another to engage in sexual activity. Thus, the means of redress is often available, though great efforts are often required to convince prosecutorial authorities that existing laws can be used in these circumstances. There similarly remains work to be done to challenge long-standing views of sexual offending as only involving contact, and abuse perpetrated remotely being just as significant and long-lasting as physical harms.

#### **Images of Sexual Assault and Rape**

One of the most disturbing examples of non-consensually created private sexual images involves the recording of rapes or other forms of sexual assault.<sup>25</sup> In a notorious US case from 2013, two high school footballers were found guilty of raping an incapacitated young woman after pictures and films of the crime were distributed across social media. The images were used to further harass and humiliate the victim-survivor, blaming her for the assaults and including death threats against her (*BBC News* 2013; Carpentier 2013).<sup>26</sup>

The legal response in some jurisdictions to the filming and recording of sexual assault and rape shows that the divide between the real world and the virtual world is no longer tenable; both the physical assault and the film causes harm. However, there is often no legal response to the harm caused by threats to (further) distribute the images. It is not just the recording of the sexual assault that causes harm, but also the subsequent and continuing coercive use of these images. Often victim-survivors are threatened with the exposure of the video should they report the assault to the police. Too often, what is missing is the recognition of the harm caused by such a threat, notwithstanding the perpetrator's ability or otherwise to make good on it.

We have already noted that the focus on 'revenge' skews reality. In this context, while some perpetrators who record sexual assaults might be motivated by sexual gratification, more typically such actions and images are part of a form of (male) bonding or initiation ritual or as a misguided attempt to gain notoriety (DeKeseredy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> In another example, the images of the sexual assault of YouTuber Chrissy Chambers have been viewed over 'tens of thousands' of times and posted on 35 separate pornographic websites causing immeasurable harm and distress (Kleeman 2015).



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> In definitional terms, we suggest that images of sexual assault are 'private' in the sense of the term referring to the person's choice as to when and to whom their sexual self is exposed. The image is a 'private' image because the individual depicted has not voluntarily exposed their sexual self, nor voluntarily relinquished control over who views an image of them.

and Schwartz 2016). Further, a law that focuses on the motivations of the perpetrator, risks overlooking the experiences of the victim-survivors and the harms caused.

## Locating Image-Based Sexual Abuse on the Continuum of Sexual Violence

So where does this leave us? When Kelly (1988, 76) developed the concept of the continuum of sexual violence, she explained its value as enabling us to document and name the range of abuse, intimidation, threat and force that women experience, particularly where there are no legal or other discrete categories already in common usage. Further, it enables us to see the interconnecting nature of many experiences. In this context, as well as arguing that there is a continuum of image-based sexual abuse, we are suggesting that image-based sexual abuse is on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence. In this way, we are drawing the connections between different forms of sexual violence, enabling a more holistic legal and policy response.

This approach is central to understanding image-based sexual abuse as *sexual abuse*; but it also has potentially significant discursive, legislative and policy consequences. Image-based sexual abuse is on the continuum of sexual violence because it shares common characteristics with other forms of sexual violence. As identified above, the abuse is sexualised, sexual imagery is the focus of the abuse, and women experience these phenomena as a form of sexual assault. The harms experienced include those identified by Kelly (1988, 76) in describing her sexual violence continuum including 'abuse, intimidation, coercion, intrusion, threat and force'. In addition, two of the authors have argued elsewhere that the harms of image-based sexual abuse include the violation of fundamental rights to sexual autonomy, integrity and sexual expression (McGlynn and Rackley 2017). Taken together, these elements would suggest to us that image-based sexual abuse is sufficiently similar to other experiences of sexual violence that it sits on a continuum with them.

However, in the main, legislators and policy-makers have yet to recognise image-based sexual abuse as a form of sexual violence. While Israel currently understands forms of image-based sexual abuse as a sexual offence<sup>27</sup> and the Australian Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee (2016, para 5.37) discussed this phenomenon as a 'sex crime', there is no general acceptance of this argument. The Irish Law Commission (2016, para 1.07) recently rejected the idea that forms of abuse including 'revenge porn' and 'upskirting' are sexual offences, emphasising instead the breach of privacy involved in such activities. While these acts of abuse are without doubt egregious breaches of privacy, conceptualising the harm in this way inhibits recognition of the gendered, sexualised and abusive nature of the practices of image-based sexual abuse (McGlynn 2017). The UK Government has

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Prevention of Sexual Harassment Law 5758-1998, SEFER HAHUKIM [Official Gazette], No. 1661 at 166, as amended; PSH Law (Amendment No. 10), 5774-2014.



similarly rejected the idea of image-based sexual abuse as a form of sexual offending on the basis that the offence 'requires no element of sexual contact, sexual intent or gratification' (Ministry of Justice 2016; *The Yorkshire Post* 2016). Worryingly, this entirely misunderstands the nature of sexual offending. Sexual offences are so because of the *mode* of perpetration (sexual acts), rather than the *motive*, and are designed to protect sexual autonomy. While some sexual offences do require a 'sexual gratification' motive, this is not exclusively so.<sup>28</sup>

While the impetus to sexually offend is clearly complex, we do know that offences are not carried out only for the purpose of sexual gratification. One study found that 'the most common type of rapist is one who is motivated by power and control' (Robertiello and Terry 2007, 511). Others identified the motives as including revenge and punishment, sexual access of unwilling/unavailable women, recreation and adventure (Scully and Marolla 1985; Mann and Hollin 2007, 3–9). While a United Nations study found that 'sexual entitlement' was an important motivation, it also found that prominent motivations included entertainment, as well as anger and punishment (Fulu et al. 2013). Therefore, while sexual gratification can be part of a motive for sexual offending, it is only part and, moreover, even where the intent may include sexual access, this is closely associated with beliefs relating to entitlement to sex, disregard for consent and seeing sexual assault as a means of collective punishment of women.

Further, sexual assault does not require contact. The approach of the UK Government entirely misunderstands the existing law which includes a number of offences, already labelled as sexual, that do not require contact, including preparatory offences such as grooming, causing individuals to perform sexual acts (without contact with the perpetrator), coercing individuals to watch sexual acts and indecent exposure, to name a few (Sexual Offences Act 2003).<sup>29</sup> In sexual offences such as the Scottish offence of coercing a person to look at a sexual image, the harm to the victim-survivor is the 'invasion of his or her sexual autonomy'.<sup>30</sup> Moreover, a focus on physical contact fails to recognise the blurring between online and offline worlds both for experiencing and perpetrating abuse (Bluett-Boyd et al. 2013). One commonality of the forms of image-based sexual abuse is the blurring of the real and virtual worlds. For example, for the victim-survivors of sexual extortion, who felt 'raped through a phone' (Wolak and Finkelhor 2016, 31), the strict dichotomy (or hierarchy) between physical acts of sexual offending and online abuse is not the reality and is no longer tenable.

Accordingly, we are suggesting that image-based sexual abuse is a form of sexual violence, and therefore on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence. This

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Sexual Offences (Scotland) Act 2009, s 6 and Scottish Law Commission, 'Report on Rape and Other Sexual Offences' (2007) section 3.62.



 $<sup>\</sup>frac{28}{100}$  For example, the Sexual Offences (Scotland) Act 2009 refers to the purposes 'humiliating, distressing or alarming' the victim-survivor [s 5(2)(b), s 6(2)(b), s 7(3)(b), s 9(6)(b)]. In the English Sexual Offences Act 2003, when determining whether an act is sexual, it is the reasonable person's view on the nature of the act which is the focus, not the defendant's motive (section 78).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> This is replicated in other jurisdictions including Scotland [Sexual Offences (Scotland) Act 2009, s 4, 5, 6] and in Victoria in Australia there is an offence of threat to commit a sexual offence, that do not require contact (Sexual Offences and Other Matters Act 2014, s 43).

approach aids understanding of the phenomenon as it better reflects the experiences of victim-survivors and helps to ensure a broad approach to legislative and policy responses, including those which reflect what Elizabeth Stanko describes as a 'woman-defined understanding of what is threatening and ... potentially violent' (Stanko 1985, 10; discussed in Vera-Gray 2017a, 6).

#### Beyond 'Revenge Porn': Image-Based Sexual Abuse

When examples of abuse, from so-called 'revenge porn' to recording of sexual assaults, are examined alongside each other, it becomes possible to see the continuum of practices and harms. When we then place these on a continuum of sexual violence, we see that these abusive practices are not only part of a larger, gendered phenomenon, but that currently public discourse, law and policy is not dealing with the seriousness of the harms. Our analysis has demonstrated the gendered, sexualised and abusive extent and nature of these practices and how victim-survivors experience them as a form of sexual assault. It is for these reasons that we have developed the term and concept 'image-based sexual abuse'.

But what's in a name? As already noted, there is general agreement that the term 'revenge porn' is problematic. The term 'pornography' wrongly focuses attention on the 'perceived actions by the victim' rather than on the perpetrator (Australian Legal and Constitutional Affairs Reference Committee 2016, para 5.4). At the same time, the language of 'pornography' has led to some legislatures, including (at least initially) England and Wales, to suggest that regulation is dependent on an image being 'pornographic'.31 More generally, while some would describe any image featuring the 'graphical sexually explicit subordination of women' as pornographic, and in turn as abusive (MacKinnon 1984, 321), the term 'pornography' lends a sense of choice and legitimacy and does not sufficiently capture the non-consensual nature of the practices. Equally problematic is the label 'revenge' which spotlights the motive of the perpetrator and overlooks alternative reasons for the sharing of images, such as group bonding, notoriety or financial gain. For these reasons, the terms 'non-consensual pornography' (Franks 2015) and 'involuntary porn' (Barmore 2015) while having the benefit of describing a broader range of practices than 'revenge porn', still raise concerns regarding the use of the language of 'pornography'. In particular, 'non-consensual pornography' could be misunderstood as referring to specific genres of pornography featuring non-consent and abuse, which would limit its use as a tool for referring to broader practices. It also raises questions as to whether placing 'non-consensual' in front of 'pornography' assumes and thus legitimates all other forms of pornography as 'consensual' (Tyler 2016). Further, the language of porn risks eroticising the harms of image-based sexual abuse, and may encourage the media's salacious interest and reporting of these phenomena.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Lord Marks and Baronesses Grender, Brinton and Barker, 'Amendment to Criminal Justice and Courts Bill 2015 after Clause 28' (3 July 2014).



In avoiding the language of pornography, others have used terms such as 'intimate' and 'sexually explicit' (Henry and Powell 2016a, 7; Henry and Powell 2015, 113). These too have their drawbacks. The term 'sexually explicit', for example, is likely to limit the range of images covered to those which include considerable nudity and/or sexual acts, perhaps overlooking images that are equally harmful but where the woman is, for example, wearing underwear. The term 'intimate'—adopted by a number of countries in their legislation and policy documents—is potentially broader than sexual as it could be used to include nonsexual, but still private, material. However, while the non-consensual disclosure of private, non-sexual images can be no less distressing to the individual depicted, 32 we focus on 'sexual' images in order to highlight the need to respond to the specific sexual harms perpetrated against women through the attack on their sexual self, sexual autonomy and agency. A further option is 'image-based sexual exploitation' used by Anastasia Powell and Nicola Henry (2016b) which draws on the terminology of child exploitation material (Henry and Powell 2016b), and others have referred to 'intimate image exploitation' (Legal Voice 2015; see also Anderson and Prasad 2015). The language of exploitation helpfully mirrors the approach to material involving children, and could encompass a wider range of practices which might not be characterised as 'abusive'. Nonetheless, we argue that the term 'abuse' better explains the harms experienced by victim-survivors and emphasises the similarities with other forms of sexual abuse.<sup>33</sup>

For these reasons, terminology matters because when definitions are too narrow, this works to restrict redress and support. It matters because media-friendly monikers, though attention grabbing, at best downplay and at worst erase the everyday reality of abuse, harassment and violence of all forms of image-based sexual abuse. Terms such as 'upskirt' and 'revenge porn' have the effect of minimising the harms. As a result, many see image-based sexual abuse as a 'harmless prank' undertaken by 'misunderstood tricksters' (Jane 2014, 539). In this culture, perpetrators are 'rarely reprimanded', while victim-survivors are 'frequently chastised as hypersensitive or humourless' (Jane 2014, 539). We can also see parallels with this approach in Fiona Vera-Gray's (2017a) work on street harassment which also draws on Kelly's continuum concept. In drawing attention to, and problematising, men's everyday and routine intrusions, which are so often minimised both by society and women themselves, Vera-Gray demands that we recognise their significance. In a similar vein, just as routine street harassment can have a cumulative effect on women, so too can the normalised harms of imagebased sexual abuse. When we see forms of image-based sexual abuse, or online harassment, being defined as 'normal', this is a societal justification for (predominantly) men's behaviour enabling women's complaints to be dismissed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> The term 'image-based sexual violence' was suggested by a representative of Dublin Women's Aid at the 2016 Irish Association of Criminal Justice Research and Development conference. Such a term can draw parallels with other forms of sexual violence. However, the risk is that the term 'violence' signals physical violence to many. We hope the term 'abuse' has greater breadth and resonance in public, policy and legislative debates.



 $<sup>^{32}</sup>$  For example, the distribution of the image of a Muslim woman without her usually worn headscarf (Scottish Government 2015, para 37).

(Kelly 1988, 104). The value, therefore, of the concept of image-based sexual abuse, and in particular the naming of this as *sexual abuse*, is to reflect women's experiences and to resist the minimisation of these forms of harm.

For these reasons, we argue that the term 'image-based sexual abuse' immediately and accurately conveys both the focus on the non-consensual creation and/or distribution of private sexual images and on the seriousness of the harms. To this end, it has a valuable descriptive role. We have also developed 'image-based sexual abuse' as a concept that explains the common character of these forms of abuse, and enables us to examine together this 'series of elements or events that pass into each other and cannot be easily distinguished' (Kelly 1988, 76). In addition, we argue that the value of this term is that it also identifies the practices under consideration as a form of sexual abuse. And so, while we acknowledge that different cultures and political contexts may often demand alternative terminology and concepts, 'image-based sexual abuse', as defined and developed here, more accurately captures the extent and nature of the harm.

Accordingly, as we have argued elsewhere, our concept of image-based sexual abuse demands legislative and policy responses which recognise image-based sexual abuse for what it really is—a form of sexual violence (McGlynn and Rackley 2017). As such it demands a response that is both preventative and punitive; that provides both criminal and civil law options for victim-survivors; and which informs a culture—both within and outwith the legal system—in which the actual and potential harms of these practices are addressed.

#### **Conclusions**

Writing in the late 1980s, Kelly discussed how women were encouraged to deny or minimise the impact of obscene phone calls, flashing, 'peeping' and many other forms of abuse (Kelly 1988, 102). Fast forward to today, and women are still being told to 'just ignore' such conduct, as well as now being advised not to take online abuse or various forms of image-based sexual abuse so seriously; to get a sense of humour, to take it easy. Indeed, public discourse minimises women's experiences through the use of media-friendly terminology and the legislative focus on particular activities excludes other experiences and fails to appreciate the scale of the problem. Kelly argued that we needed the right 'names' (Kelly 1988, 139). We suggest that it is time to 'name' these practices as image-based sexual abuse.

Image-based sexual abuse exposes the variety of practices that shade into one another, and it encompasses creation, distribution and threats. It thus highlights the overlapping characteristics of these practices, exposing the common denominator as harassment and abuse, predominantly against women: these practices form the continuum of image-based sexual abuse. Our concept has the added benefit of being more flexible and future-proof. The examples of image-based sexual abuse discussed here are necessarily indicative and are not exhaustive. Unlike its media-friendly forerunners, naming the many and varied practices of image-based sexual abuse as a single inclusive concept encompasses forms of abuse as yet unimagined or, even, possible. And, in so doing, the concept of image-based sexual



abuse provides law and policy makers with a stronger base from which to tackle its pervasive and pernicious grip. Finally, the abuse is gendered and sexualised being experienced in a myriad of different ways, victim-survivors experience it as a form of sexual abuse, and it is part of a wider picture of inequality for women where there is a high prevalence of violence against women. This is why image-based sexual abuse is also on a continuum with other forms of sexual violence. We hope that this twin approach may enable legislative and policy responses that better reflect the particular harms and experiences of victim-survivors, leading to more appropriate and effective educative and preventative strategies.

**Acknowledgements** We would like to thank Fiona Vera-Gray for her valuable insights on many of the issues raised in this work, as well as the anonymous referees and the editors for their helpful comments on an earlier draft.

**Open Access** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made.

#### References

- Camera-in-toilet voyeur David McConaghie in jail for Christmas. 2015. News Letter, 16 December. http://www.newsletter.co.uk/news/crime/camera-in-toilet-voyeur-david-mcconaghie-in-jail-for-christmas-1-7119897. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Does Korea have a problem with hidden cameras? 2016b. *BBC News*, 20 November. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/magazine-38032465. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Legal Voice Convenes Organizations in Support of the Safe Act. 2015. Legal Voice, 27 October. http://www.legalvoice.org/single-post/2015/10/27/Legal-Voice-Convenes-Organizations-in-Support-of-the-SAFE-Act. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- More than 100 cases of upskirt photo taking reported on MTR. 2015. EJInsight, 9 February. http://www.ejinsight.com/20150209-more-than-100-cases-upskirt-photo-taking-reported-on-mtr/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- "Revenge Porn" is not a sexual offence, minister tells Yorkshire victim. 2016. *The Yorkshire Post*, 18 January. http://www.yorkshirepost.co.uk/news/crime/revenge-porn-is-not-a-sexual-offence-minister-tells-yorkshire-victim-1-7682400. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Revenge Porn: More than 200 prosecuted under new law. 2016a. *BBC News*, 6 September. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-37278264. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Steubenville Ohio school footballers guilty of rape. 2013. *BBC News*, 17 March. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-us-canada-21823042. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Anderson, Jane, and Supriya Prasad. 2015. Prosecuting image exploitation. *Strategies: The Prosecutors' Newsletter on Violence Against Women* 15: 1–12.
- Arthur, Charles. 2014. Naked celebrity pics and the James Foley video: how many have clicked?. *The Guardian*, 3 September. http://www.theguardian.com/technology/2014/sep/03/naked-celebrity-pictures-james-foley-jennifer-lawrence-how-many-viewed. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Australian Legal and Constitutional Affairs References Committee. 2016. Report: phenomenon colloquially referred to as "revenge porn". http://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/Senate/Legal\_and\_Constitutional\_Affairs/Revenge\_porn/Report. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- AWAVA. 2016. Submission to the Senate Inquiry into "the phenomenon colloquially referred to as 'revenge porn'". http://awava.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/AWAVA-submision-to-Senate-



- inquiry-on-phenomenon-colloquially-referred-to-as-revenge-porn-Jan-2016.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Barmore, Cynthia. 2015. Criminalization in context: Involuntariness, obscenity and the first amendment. Stanford Law Review 67: 447–478.
- Bates, Samantha. 2017. Revenge porn and mental health: A qualitative analysis of the mental health effects of revenge porn on female survivors. *Feminist Criminology* 12: 22–42.
- Blott, Unity, and Arthur Martin. 2016. "I thought it was a sick joke": Revenge porn victim, 21, reveals how her brother was "kind and loving" before he posted stolen photos of her online and urged men to RAPE her. *The Daily Mail*, 12 May. http://www.dailymail.co.uk/femail/article-3584848/Revenge-porn-victims-relive-ordeals-Morning.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Bluett-Boyd, Nicole, Bianca Fileborn, Antonia Quadara, and Sharnee Moore. 2013. The role of emerging technologies in experiences of sexual violence. *Australian Institute of Family Studies, Research Report No 23*.
- Brown, Jennifer, and Sandra Walklate (eds.). 2012. *Handbook on sexual violence*. London: Routledge. Carpentier, Megan. 2013. How the Steubenville case exposes the cruelty faced by rape survivors. *The Guardian*, 8 January. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/jan/08/steubenville-rape-case-cruelty-survivors. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Chong, Elena. 2015. Jail for taking upskirt videos of 21 women. *The Straits Times*, 23 December. http://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/jail-for-taking-upskirt-videos-of-21-women. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Choudhry, Shazia. 2016. Towards a transformative conceptualisation of violence against women—A critical frame analysis of council of europe discourse on violence against women. *Modern Law Review* 79 (3): 406–441.
- Churchill, Laura. 2016. Girls as young as 13 in Bristol area are victims of revenge porn. *The Bristol Post*, 5 October. http://www.bristolpost.co.uk/girls-as-young-as-13-in-bristol-area-are-victims-of-revenge-porn/story-29780898-detail/story.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Citron, Danielle Keats, and Mary Ann Franks. 2014. Criminalizing revenge porn. Wake Forest Law Review 49: 345–392.
- Citron, Danielle Keats. 2014. Hate crimes in cyberspace. Harvard: Harvard University Press.
- Crown Prosecution Service. 2016. Violence against women and girls: Crime report 2015–2016. http://www.cps.gov.uk/publications/equality/vaw/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Cyber Civil Rights Initiative. 2013. CCRI's 2013 Nonconsensual Pornography (NCP) Research Results. https://www.cybercivilrights.org/ncpstats/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Daley, Elizabeth. 2016. Comedian Leslie Jones Victim of Revenge Porn Hack. Advocate, 24 August. http://www.advocate.com/crime/2016/8/24/comedian-leslie-jones-victim-revenge-porn-hack. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- DeKeseredy, Walter, and Martin D. Schwartz. 2016. Thinking sociologically about image-based sexual abuse: The contribution of male peer support theory. *Sexualisation, Media, & Society*. doi:10.1177/2374623816684692.
- Farrell, Paul. 2014. Nude photos of Jennifer Lawrence and others posted online by alleged hacker. *The Guardian*, 1 September. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/sep/01/nude-photos-of-jennifer-lawrence-and-others-posted-online-by-alleged-hacker. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Forster, Katie. 2016. More than 500 potential victims of online child abuse identified and 77 charged after police investigation. The Independent, 29 July, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/crime/childabuse-online-sex-crimes-scotland-police-investigation-a7162096.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- France-Presse, Agence. 2016. Hacker of Jennifer Lawrence's naked photos sentenced to 18 months in prison. *The Telegraph*, 28 October. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/10/28/hacker-of-jennifer-lawrences-naked-photos-sentenced-to-18-months/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Franks, Mary Anne. 2015. Drafting an effective "Revenge Porn" law: A guide for legislators. http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2468823. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Fulu, Emma, Xian Warner, Stephanie Miedema, Rachel Jewkes, Tim Roselli, and James Lang. 2013. Why do some men use violence against women and how can we prevent it? Quantitative findings from the United Nations multi-country study on men and violence in Asia and the Pacific. Bangkok: UNDP, UNFPA, UN Women and UNV. http://www.partners4prevention.org/sites/default/files/resources/p4p-report.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.



- Gander, Kashmira. 2016. The people who Photoshop friends and family onto porn. *The Independent*, 13 October. http://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/love-sex/porn-photoshopping-4chan-family-friends-superimposed-into-sex-scenes-world-a7358706.html. Accessed 16 November.
- Gillespie, Alisdair. 2008. "Up-skirts" and "down blouses": Voyeurism and the law. *Criminal Law Review* 5: 370–382.
- Gillespie, Alisdair. 2015. "Trust me, it's only for me": "Revenge porn" and the criminal law. *Criminal Law Review* 11: 866–880.
- Gladstone, Brooke, and Charlotte Laws. 2013. Why One Mom's Investigation Might Actually Stop Revenge Porn. WNYC, 6 December. http://www.wnyc.org/story/why-one-moms-investigation-might-actually-stop-revenge-porn/#transcript (transcript). Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Government Equalities Office. 2015. Press Release; Hundreds of victims of revenge porn seek support from helpline. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/hundreds-of-victims-of-revenge-porn-seek-support-from-helpline. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Hampton, Jean. 1998. Punishment, feminism, and political identity: A case study in the expressive meaning of the law. *Canadian Journal of Law and Jurisprudence* 11 (1): 23–45.
- Henry, Nicola, and Anastasia Powell. 2015. Beyond the "sext": Technology-facilitated sexual violence and harassment against adult women. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Criminology* 48 (1): 104–188.
- Henry, Nicola, and Anastasia Powell. 2016a. Technology-facilitated sexual violence: A literature review of empirical research. *Trauma, Violence & Abuse*. doi:10.1177/1524838016650189.
- Henry, Nicola, and Anastasia Powell. 2016b. Sexual violence in the digital age: The scope and limits of criminal law. Social & Legal Studies 25 (4): 397–418.
- Henry, Nicola, and Anastasia Powerr. 2016c. Technology facilitated sexual violence victimization— Results from an online survey of Australian adults. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*. doi:10.1177/0886260516672055.
- Home Office. 2002. Protecting the public: Strengthening protection against sex offenders and reforming the law on sexual offences. http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20131205100653/http://www.archive2.official-documents.co.uk/document/cm56/5668/5668.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Hope, Christopher. 2016. Make sex education mandatory, says former Conservative Culture secretary Maria Miller. *The Telegraph*, 7 July. http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/07/07/make-sexeducation-mandatory-says-former-conservative-culture-se/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Hyland, Jennifer. 2016. Revenge Porn hacker leaks explicit photos of 20 girls to vile message board. Daily Record, 26 September. http://www.dailyrecord.co.uk/news/politics/revenge-porn-hacker-posts-explicit- 8914294. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Irish Law Reform Commission. 2016. Report: Harmful communications and digital safety. http://www.lawreform.ie/\_fileupload/Final%20Report%20on%20Harmful%20Communications%20and%20Digital%20Safety%2021%20Sept%20PM.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Jane, Emma A. 2014. You're a ugly, whorish, slut. Feminist Media Studies 14: 531-546.
- Jeffreys, Brenda Sapino. 2014. \$123 M 'Revenge Porn' suit filed against facebook, former friend. *Texas Lawyer*, 29 July. http://www.texaslawyer.com/id=1202665077550/123M-Revenge-Porn-Suit-Filed-Against-Facebook-Former-Friend?siretum=20141010024912. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Kelly, Liz. 1988. Surviving sexual violence. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Kelly, Liz. 2012. Standing the test of time? Reflections on the concept of the continuum of sexual violence. In *Handbook on sexual violence*, ed. Jennifer Brown, and Sandra Walklate, xvii–xxv. London: Routledge.
- Kleeman, Jenny. 2015. US woman pursues ex-boyfriend in landmark UK revenge-porn action. *The Guardian*, 3 June. https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2015/jun/03/us-woman-pursues-ex-boyfriend-in-landmark-uk-revenge-porn-action. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Knaus, Christopher and Michael Inman. 2013. ADFA Skype scandal cadets sentenced, avoid jail. The Canberra Times, 23 October. http://www.canberratimes.com.au/act-news/adfa-skype-scandal-cadets-sentenced-avoid-jail-20131023-2w0hz.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Laville, Sandra, and Harrison Jones. 2016. Tory MP says social media firms should stop abuse or pay for policing. The Guardian, 7 July. https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2016/jul/07/former-culture-secretary-maria-miller-police-powers-to-tackle-online-abuse?CMP=Share\_iOSApp\_Other. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Lee, Dave. 2012. Is Anyone Up's Hunter Moore: "The net's most hated man". *BBC News Online*, 20 April. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-17784232. Accessed 16 November 2016.



- Lenhart, Amanda, Michele Ybarra, Kathyrn Zickuhr, and Myeshia Price-Feeney. 2016. Online Harassment, Digital Abuse, and Cyberstalking in America. http://datasociety.net/pubs/oh/Online\_Harassment\_2016.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- MacKinnon, Catharine. 1984. Not a moral issue. Yale Law and Policy Review 2: 321-345.
- MacLaughlin, Sinead. 2016. Former train cleaner "caught upskirting a 22-year-old woma"—A month after avoiding jail for filming women in a Sydney station bathroom. *Daily Mail*, 7 September. http:// www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-3778179/Man-caught-upskirting-women-Sydney-train-stationavoiding-jail-month.html#ixzz4MljYaEtA. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Mann, Ruth E., and Clive R. Hollin. 2007. Sexual offenders' explanations for their offending. *Journal of Sexual Aggression* 13 (1): 3–9.
- McGlynn, Clare, and Erika Rackley. 2015a. Written submission from Professor Clare McGlynn (Durham University) and Professor Erika Rackley (University of Birmingham). *Justice Committee: Abusive Behaviour and Sexual Harm (Scotland) Bill.* http://www.scottish.parliament.uk/parliamentarybusiness/CurrentCommittees/93304.aspx. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- McGlynn, Clare, and Erika Rackley. 2015b. New law on "revenge pornography" is "unlikely" to tackle hackers distributing intimate images. *Holyrood*, 18 November. https://www.holyrood.com/articles/comment/new-law-revenge-porn-unlikely-tackle-hackers-distributing-intimate-images. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- McGlynn, Clare, and Erika Rackley. 2016a. Not 'revenge porn' but abuse: Let's call it image-based sexual abuse. *Everyday Victim Blaming*, 9 March http://everydayvictimblaming.com/news/not-revenge-porn-but-abuse-lets-call-it-image-based-sexual-abuse-by-%E2%80%8Fmcglynnclare-erikarackley/. Accessed 16 November 2016. (First published on 15 February 2016 on inherentlyhuman.wordpress.com).
- McGlynn, Clare, and Erika Rackley. 2016b. Research briefing: Image-based sexual abuse: More than just revenge porn. https://claremcglynn.com/revenge-pornography/revenge-pornography-quick-reads/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- McGlynn, Clare, and Erika Rackley. 2017. Image-based sexual abuse. *Oxford Journal of Legal Studies* 37: 1–17. doi:10.1093/ojls/gqw033.
- McGlynn, Clare, and Julia Downes. 2015. We Need a New Law to Combat "Upskirting" and "Downblousing". *Inherently Human*, 15 April. https://inherentlyhuman.wordpress.com/2015/04/15/we-need-a-new-law-to-combat-upskirting-and-downblousing/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- McGlynn, Clare. 2017. More than a breach of privacy: image-based sexual abuse and the Irish Law Reform Commission on harmful communications. In *Cybercrime—19th Annual Conference Report*, ed. Association of Criminal Justice Research and Development Association.
- Ministry of Justice. 2016. Letter to Professor Clare McGlynn from Sir Oliver Heald QC MP, Minister of State for Justice, 3 August 2016 (copy on file with author).
- Minting, Stuart. 2016. "Blackmailed sex addict" cleared in spy camera voyeurism trial. *Darlington & Stockton Times*, 18 January, http://www.darlingtonandstocktontimes.co.uk/news/14211043.\_\_Blackmailed\_sex\_addict\_\_cleared\_in\_spy\_camera\_voyeurism\_trial/?ref=mr&lp=8. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Moyes, Stephen. 2016. Jet perv films up BA girl's undercarriage: Scots flyer arrested in 1st class. *The Sun*, 22 October. http://www.thescottishsun.co.uk/scotsol/homepage/news/7251077/Jet-perv-films-up-BA-girls-undercarriage-Flyer-arrested-in-1st-class.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Northumbria Police. 2016. Revenge porn-837/16.
- Office for National Statistics. 2015. Crime in England and Wales, Year Ending March 2015. http://www.ons.gov.uk/ons/publications/re-reference-tables.html?edition=tcm%3A77-373428. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Perrie, Robin. 2016. "Upskirt" Boffin Rap: Top professor who filmed women wearing short skirts admits slew of sexual offences. *The Sun*, 12 October. https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/1958340/top-professor-who-filmed-women-wearing-short-skirts-admits-slew-of-sexual-offences/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Perring, Rebecca. 2015. British women targeted by perverts taking "up-skirt shots" to put on £130 m porn site. *Express*, 18 May. http://www.express.co.uk/news/uk/577921/British-woman-perverts-up-skirt-photos-porn-site. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Pilkington, Ed. 2010. Tyler Clementi, student outed as gay on internet, jumps to his death. *The Guardian*, 30 September. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2010/sep/30/tyler-clementi-gay-student-suicide. Accessed 16 November 2016.



- Richardson, Janice. 2012. If I cannot have her everybody can: Sexual disclosure and privacy law. In *Feminist Perspectives on Tort Law*, ed. Janice Richardson, and Erika Rackley, 145–162. Oxon: Routledge.
- Rickman, Dina. 2014. Jennifer Lawrence has this to say about people who looked that those photos. *The Independent*. http://i100.independent.co.uk/article/jennifer-lawrence-has-this-to-say-about-people-who-looked-at-those-photos-gJHmvmYnHe. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Ridley, Louise. 2015. Revenge Porn Is Finally Illegal: Who are the victims and perpetrators of this growing phenomenon? *Huffington Post*, 12 February. http://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/2015/04/12/revenge-porn-law\_n\_6630730.html. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Rifkind, Hugo. 2014. Is it really abuse just to look at Jennifer Lawrence's naked pictures? *The Spectator*, 6 September. http://www.spectator.co.uk/2014/09/is-clicking-on-jennifer-lawrences-naked-pictures-really-as-bad-as-stealing-them/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Robertiello, Gina, and Karen J. Terry. 2007. Can we profile sex offenders? A review of sex offender typologies. *Aggression and Violent Behaviour* 12 (5): 508–518.
- Salter, Michael, and Thomas Crofts. 2015. Responding to revenge porn: Challenging online legal impunity. In *New Views on Pornography: Sexuality, politics and the law*, ed. Lynn Comella, and Shira Tarrant, 233–255. Westport: Praeger Publisher.
- Scottish Government. 2015. *Abusive behaviour and sexual harm bill—Policy memorandum*. Available at: http://www.parliament.scot/parliamentarybusiness/Bills/92672.aspx. Accessed 7 March 2017.
- Scottish Law Commission. 2007. Report on rape and other sexual offences. Scot Law Com No 209. https://www.scotlawcom.gov.uk/files/4712/7989/6877/rep209.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Scully, Diana, and Joseph Marolla. 1985. Riding the bull at the Gilley's": Convicted rapists describe the rewards of rape. In *Violence against women: Classic papers*, ed. Claire M. Renzetti, and Raquel Kennedy Bergen, 15–30. Oxford: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers Inc.
- Segall, Laurie. 2016. A disturbing look inside the world of online sextortion. CNN Money, 23 June. http://money.cnn.com/2016/06/23/technology/sextortion-thorn-study. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Sherlock, Peter. 2016. Revenge pornography victims as young as 11, investigation finds. *BBC News*, 27 April. http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-36054273. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Siegel, Loren, Robert A Perry, and Margaret Hunt Gram. 2006. Who's Watching? Video Camera Surveillance in New York City and the Need for Public Oversight. A Special Report by the New York Civil Liberties Union. http://www.nyclu.org/pdfs/surveillance\_cams\_report\_121306.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Spencer, John R. 2008. The drafting of criminal legislation: Need it be so impenetrable? *Cambridge Law Journal* 67 (3): 585–605.
- Stanko, Elizabeth. 1985. *Intimate intrusions: Women's experience of male violence*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Strid, Sofia, Sylvia Walby, and Jo Armstrong. 2013. Intersectionality and multiple inequalities: Visibility in British policy on violence against women. *Social Politics* 20 (4): 558–581.
- Tyler, Meagan. 2016. All porn is revenge porn. *FeministCurrent*, 26 February. http://www.feministcurrent.com/2016/02/24/all-porn-is-revenge-porn/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Vera-Gray, Fiona. 2017a. Men's intrusion, women's embodiment: A critical analysis of street harassment. London: Routledge.
- Vera-Gray, Fiona. 2017b. Girlhood, agency, and embodied space for action. In *Nordic Girlhoods: New perspectives and outlooks*, ed. B. Formark, H. Mulari, and M. Voipio. Basingstoke: Palgrave MacMillian. (forthcoming).
- West Mercia Police. 2016. FOI 7336 Revenge porn law.
- Whitmarsh, Abby. 2015a. Analysis of 28 days of data scraped from a revenge pornography website. *Everlasting Student*, 13 April https://everlastingstudent.wordpress.com/2015/04/13/analysis-of-28-days-of-data-scraped-from-a-revenge-pornography-website/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Whitmarsh, Abby. 2015b. I wanna get statistical, let me hear your numbers talk. *Everlasting Student*, 14 April. https://everlastingstudent.wordpress.com/2015/04/14/i-wanna-get-statistical-let-me-hear-your-numbers-talk/. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Wittes, Benjamin, Cody Poplin, Quinta Jurecic, and Clara Spera. 2016a. Sextortion: Cybersecurity, teenagers, and remote sexual assault. *Center for Technology at Brookings*. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/sextortion1-1.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Wittes, Benjamin, Cody Poplin, Quinta Jurecic and Clara Spera. 2016b. Closing the sextortion sentencing gap: a legislative proposal. *Center for Technology Innovation at Brookings*. https://www.brookings.



- edu/research/closing-the-sextortion-sentencing-gap-a-legislative-proposal/. Accessed 16 November 2016
- Wolak, Janis, and David Finkelhor. 2016. Sextortion: Findings from a survey of 1,631 victims. *Crimes Against Children Research Center*. https://www.wearethorn.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Sextortion\_Report.pdf. Accessed 16 November 2016.
- Yensi, Amy. 2015. Man accused of up-skirting at Towson Grocery Store. CBS Baltimore, 7 July. http://baltimore.cbslocal.com/2015/07/07/balt-co-employee-accused-of-upskirting/. Accessed 16 November 2016.

